
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

TENANTS’ FORUM

Meeting held –  14th July 2016
Present:
Councillors James Burton (Chair)


Councillors Maggie Don, David Howes, Clark Mitchell and Margaret Talbot.
Tenant Representatives:
Brian Kimpton

(Counties) (Deputy Chair)

Martyn Lund 

(Highfield Road)

Peter Harvey

(Dahlia Road)

Josephine Copson
(Alfred Street)

Sandra Nash

(Counties)

Trevor Nash 

(Counties)

Ray Maylin


(Highfield Road)

Brent Woodford

(Ashley)
Moira Brown

(Highfield Road)

Roland Shipham

(Highfield Road)
Sue Shipham

(Highfield Road)
Peter Matsa

(Geddington)
Reg Carvell 

(Leaseholder)

Also Present:
John Conway

(Housing)

Leona Mantle

(Housing)
Darren Ibell

(Housing)

Max Salsbury

(Housing)

Pearl Nathaniel

(Finance)
Dean Mitchell

(Finance)

David Pope

(Democratic Services)



Karen Etheridge

(MEL Research)

16.TF.01
ELECTION OF CHAIR

It was proposed by Councillor Howes and seconded by Councillor Talbot, and accordingly was

RESOLVED 
that Councillor James Burton be duly re-elected as Chair of the Tenants’ Forum for the municipal year 2016/17.


Cllr Mitchell also nominated Cllr Don for the position of Chair, but there were no seconders.

16.TF.02
ELECTION OF DEPUTY CHAIR
It was proposed by Brent Woodford and seconded by Moira Brown, and accordingly was

RESOLVED 
that Brian Kimpton be duly re-elected as Deputy Chair of the Tenants’ Forum for the municipal year 2016/17.

16.TF.03
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Cllr Mike Tebbutt. It was noted that Cllr Talbot was acting as substitute. 
16.TF.04
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None.
16.TF.05
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting held on 14th April 2016 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.
16.TF.06
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES
15.TF.100 – Matters Raised by Tenants’ Forum Representatives
At the previous meeting it had been reported that council tenants had been told there was a two-year wait for wet room installation. The Head of Housing had asked for details of specific cases but had yet to receive any. Forum members were again asked to supply details of specific cases for investigation. 
15.TF.103 – Changes to Personal Finances and the Support Available Locally 
An information event related to Welfare Reform and Universal Credit would be held in the Council Chamber on 29th July between 10am-12pm. Tenants identified as most likely to be affected by the changes would receive a personal invitation to the event. 

15.TF.104 – Communal Cleaning Pilot

The forum heard that three quotes had been received for the project with the council’s legal team considering how to proceed with the procurement. As soon as permission was granted to commence procurement, the project could begin. 

15.TF.107 – Any Other Business – Housing Tour
The forum heard that there had been 28 attendees for the annual Housing Tour. It was noted that the foundations had now been laid for the new properties on Laburnum Crescent.
16.TF.07
MATTERS RAISED BY TENANTS’ FORUM REPRESENTATIVES
None
16.TF.08
AGREEMENT OF FUTURE TENANTS’ FORUM START TIMES
A report was submitted which sought the views of the forum on the start time for future meetings.

Members noted that at its meeting on 20th April 2016, Council had resolved to allow committees and forums of the council to review their start times.
The forum considered that the existing start time was suitable for all parties. Accordingly it was
RESOLVED
that future meetings of the committee continue to start at 6.30pm

16.TF.09 
2016 TENANT SATISFACTION SURVEY RESULTS
Karen Etheridge from MEL Research attended the meeting and provided a presentation in relation to the results of the 2016 Tenant Satisfaction Survey.
The forum heard that the survey had been undertaken during January and February, with a random sample of 1700 general needs tenants contacted in addition to all of KBC’s sheltered housing tenants. The survey had seen a 41% return rate, a high number for this format of survey and accordingly provided a robust number of returns to allow for analysis.

Key questions that formed part of the survey were used to benchmark KBC with 63 other housing providers from across the country, including other local authorities and housing associations. All the results were above the median when compared to the benchmarking group.

In relation to overall service satisfaction, 86% of tenants were satisfied with the service provided by Housing Services, with only 9% dissatisfied. It was noted that sheltered housing tenants were more satisfied with the level of service than general needs tenants. 

In addition to capturing satisfaction levels for sheltered and general needs tenants, results had been broken down by the five housing patches across the borough, which were detailed as follows:
· Patch 1 – Highfield, Counties and Desborough

· Patch 2 – Burton Latimer, Headlands and St Mary’s

· Patch 3 – Rothwell, Barton Seagrave and Naseby Road

· Patch 4 – Significant area of Kettering town, bordered by Weekley Glebe Road and Stamford Road

· Patch 5 – Mainly Kettering town centre and KBC-owned flats

The meeting was provided with satisfaction figures amongst tenants for the following areas:-

· Quality of tenant homes (83% satisfied; 12% dissatisfied)

· Satisfaction with local area (87% satisfied; 9% dissatisfied)

· Rent providing value for money (84% satisfied; 9% dissatisfied)

· Service Charges providing value for money (75% satisfied; 12% dissatisfied)

· Housing Services listening to views and acting upon them (69% satisfied; 14% dissatisfied)

· Repairs and maintenance (82% satisfied; 13% dissatisfied)

· Condition of tenant homes (80% satisfied; 14 dissatisfied)

· Whether tenants were kept informed (78% satisfied; 9 dissatisfied)

· Whether tenants were treated fairly (83 satisfied; 7% dissatisfied)

· Customer Services (80% satisfied)

· Anti-social Behaviour complaints (66% satisfied)

· Housing Transfer and Exchanges (48% satisfied with 43% having no view)

· Gas servicing (90% satisfied; 5% dissatisfied)

Tenants had also been asked to consider how likely they would be to recommend the council as a housing provider on a scale of 1-10. The net score came out at +10%, below the benchmarking median of +13.6%.

Respondents to the survey had been asked to rank their top housing service priorities, with repairs and maintenance and quality of home being ranked highest. Support and advice services offered by Housing Services were ranked lowest. 

The meeting heard that positive results had been gained in relation to perceptions of the Housing Service, with 84% of respondents considering staff to be friendly and approachable and 80% believing that the service was effective and efficient. 

In terms of support services, those that used them reported high satisfaction, although there was low awareness among tenants in relation to both tenancy support services offered and LifePlan. 

An area of concern was that of contact and communication, with some tenants finding it difficult to contact the correct person. In addition a number of tenants felt queries took too long to be answered. However, the ability of staff to deal with queries quickly and efficiently had been scored high.
In relation to the repairs service, tenants were positive toward the result and quality of work and the attitude of workers. However, concerns were raised regarding repairs being completed correctly the first time round, the length of time before work started and the ability to make appointments. 

Tenant internet usage and preferred methods of contact were outlined to the meeting. 

Perceptions of neighbourhood problems, whether neighbourhoods had changed for the better and satisfaction in relation to estate services were detailed to the meeting. Details of anti-social behaviour perceptions and the associated reporting mechanisms were also outlined to forum members. 

In conclusion, the meeting noted that key areas of success included high satisfaction amongst tenants with their neighbourhoods as a place to live and the level of overall housing services provided. Repairs and maintenance were a top priority for tenants, and results of the survey clearly indicated that work was required in relation to communication with tenants, especially in regard to promotion of support services. 

The meeting heard that full results of the survey would be available online and hard copies were available on request. 

It was requested that a document be circulated outlining which neighbourhood patches covered which areas and who the specific neighbourhood manager and elected members were for each patch. An item relating to support services offered by the council would be brought to a future meeting of the forum.
It was further requested that data be reanalysed to break the survey statistics down to ward level as an aid for members. 

16.TF.10
UPDATE ON HOUSING AND PLANNING ACT

A presentation was given by the Head of Housing outlining the key changes brought about by the introduction of the Housing and Planning Act.

The meeting heard that the act which promoted home ownership had been given Royal Assent in mid-May and could have serious implications for vulnerable households in housing need. 

The act would allow an extension of the Right to Buy scheme to enable housing association tenants to purchase their homes, something that had not previously been available. It was noted that the government would financially compensate housing associations for the cost of the discounts involved in the sale of properties under the Right to Buy scheme. A pilot scheme involving five housing associations was currently underway.

In relation to the sale of higher value council housing stock, the original proposal had been for properties to go onto the market once they became void. The new system was more flexible, allowing HM Treasury to calculate a levy for each local authority. Monies could be retained should the council decide to replace a higher value property with an affordable home. It was noted that guidelines surrounding this process had yet to be published. 
Fixed term tenancies were provisioned within the act, ranging from 2-10 years, with longer tenancies permissible if a child aged under 9 years old was resident, the tenancy continuing up to their 19th birthday. Reviews of tenancies would occur at the conclusion of a fixed term tenancy and succession to secure tenancies, other than when the spouse/civil partner was succeeding, would result in the granting of a fixed term tenancy. This was optional for housing associations but mandatory for local authorities.
The meeting heard that for every additional pound earned by households with annual incomes of £31,000 or more, there would be a 15 pence rent increase. Any additional rental income generated as a result of this would need to be returned to HM Treasury. Tenants would now be required to declare their income to the council and HMRC could data share to assist in the process. Again, this scheme was mandatory for local authorities.
In addition to changes outlined above, there was an intention to build 200,000 starter homes aimed at first time buyers aged between 23 and 40, with 20% price discounts available on properties priced up to £250,000 (£450,00 in London). As part of the Spending Review, the Chancellor had increased funding for affordable homes to £2 billion per annum.  

The forum heard that rogue landlords could be given banning orders and made to make rent repayments as punishment.

The meeting heard that emphasis on home ownership was welcome but house prices were outstripping wages, with housing organisation Shelter suggesting that to afford a starter home in England, buyers required an annual £50,000 income and a £40,000 deposit. However, it was noted that not everyone was able to, or wanted to purchase a house. What was required was a balanced investment programme alongside affordable rent investment. 
The meeting heard that now the Act had been passed, advisory groups had been set up to assist civil servants in the production of provisions to make the Act work. KBC had representation on one of these advisory groups and there was an opportunity for Local Authorities to help produce legislation that worked in practice. 
The forum asked questions around the sale of high value housing stock and the potential impact on council budgets. It was noted that the government had yet to publish even indicative formulae for assumed sales figures, further updates would be supplied as work on this progressed. Work was being undertaken alongside the Finance department to identify possible high value properties amongst KBC’s housing stock. 
16.TF.11
TENANTS OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL – NEXT SCRUTINY DISCUSSION

The forum received a report which requested consideration of a topic for the next Tenant Overview and Scrutiny Panel (TOSP) Review.


The meeting were provided with details of previous reviews undertaken by TOSP, including the review of Connect magazine, Introductory Tenancies and the Reporting of Responsive Repairs.


A number of topics for consideration were presented to the meeting as follows:-

	Area of Consideration


	View of the Panel



	Responsive Repairs Performance


	The Panel had monitored the performance of responsive repairs, having carried out scrutiny of repair reporting.  The Panel were currently working with Leona Mantle and Simon Haile in order to progress the recommendations approved by the Tenants Forum and felt that a further scrutiny would be critical in the future when new processes had been embedded.



	Voids 
	The Panel was currently intensively monitoring voids performance.


	Capital Programme


	The Panel considered that the Tenants Forum currently received very comprehensive information from Darren Ibell with the opportunity to ask questions at meeting of the forum.


	Customer Service Standards


	The Panel had been asked to represent the view of tenants by participating in a review of Customer Service Standards this autumn. 



	Anti-Social Behaviour


	The Panel had recently received training on Anti-Social Behaviour and would require additional training prior to undertaking detailed scrutiny.


	Tenant and Resident Involvement


	The Panel would like to carry out a full scrutiny into the promotion of resident involvement and the effectiveness of communications with tenants.  




The forum considered that communication with tenants was of vital importance and that it would make a useful topic for scrutiny. It was noted that a Terms of Reference and Action Plan would be brought to the next meeting of the forum. 

The Chair offered thanks to the Tenant Overview and Scrutiny Panel for the invaluable work that had carried out to the benefit of council tenants. 
16.TF.12
HRA CAPITAL PROGRAMME

The forum noted the amended format of the HRA Capital Programme report and heard that it now contained significant input from both Finance and the depot.
It was heard that significant work had been undertaken alongside the depot in relation to procuring works and services. This had realised savings of up to 10% on individual procurements. There was now a greater reliance on carrying out contracts utilising in-house services, such as painting contracts being carried out by operatives from the depot. It was noted that work had also been undertaken alongside Finance in respect of attraction of grant funding. 

The meeting heard that there had been some delays in completing or commencing specific projects, and work at Hampden Crescent was cited as an example.

The forum asked questions in relation to car park enhancements at Northumberland Road, kitchen/bathroom replacements for tenants previously installing their own and the progress in replacing front doors on Victoria Street.  

16.TF.13
CONNECT
The meeting noted that the current edition had been delivered, with work commencing the following week on the September edition. The main item would concern the realignment of neighbourhood management patches to mirror rent patches that would enable both sets of officers to work more closely together. This would help tenants identify their tenant representatives, rent officer and neighbourhood manager. 

16.TF.14
TENANT OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL
Martyn Lund reported that performance indicators in relation to voids and repairs would be brought to the next meeting of the forum. The forum was thanked for providing guidance on the next piece of scrutiny work for the panel. It was heard that the council was open and honest in its dealings with the panel and it was important that all tenants were made aware of that. 
16.TF.15
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

Highfield Road
Problems with football being played on grassed areas and the requirement for a litter bin would be reported.

Women’s Tour Cycle Race

It was heard that the revenue generated by Kettering shops on the day of the Women’s Tour Cycle Race, in addition to the numbers of people visiting the town from outside the borough represented good value for money. 

ARCH Tenants’ Conference 2016

It was reported that the annual ARCH Tenants Conference would be held on 22nd September and there were five places available for KBC tenant representatives

Laburnum Crescent - rats

It was noted that the Housing Team was liaising with colleagues in Environmental Health regarding an issue of rats on Laburnum Crescent. 

16.TF.16
PRIZE DRAW


The winner of the prize draw was Brent Woodford
16.TF.17
DATE OF NEXT MEETING
It was noted that the date for the next meeting of the forum would be 8th September 2016
(The meeting started at 6.30pm and ended at 8.21 pm)

Signed …………………………………………..

Chair
DJP
Tenants Forum No. 2
14.07.16

